St. Lawrence County                             

Finance Committee

Board of Legislators
Monday, February 25, 2013

Supreme Courtroom C
5:30 P.M.

Members Attending: Mr. Morrill, Mr. Acres, Mr. Akins, Mr. Arquiett, Ms. Brothers, 

Mr. Bunstone, Mr. Burns, Mr. Lightfoot, Mr. MacKinnon (via Skype), Mr. Paquin, Mr. Parker, Mr. Peck, Mr. Putman, Mr. Putney, Mr. Sutherland 

Others Attending: Karen St. Hilaire, Ruth Doyle, Kelly Pearson, Kevin Felt, Chris Boulio, Mike Crowe, Mike Cunningham, Darren Colton, Toby Bogart, Kevin Wells, Chris Rediehs, Keith Zimmerman, Joe Gilbert, Patrick Ames, Deb Christy, Janet Otto-Cassada, Deanna Shampine, Pat McKeown, Don Meissner, Robert Kerr, and media representative, Martha Ellen – Watertown Daily Times 
CALL TO ORDER AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA – Chair Morrill called the meeting to order at 5:36 p.m.  Mr. Arquiett moved to approve the agenda, seconded by Mr. Putney and carried.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Mr. Peck moved to approve the September 24, 2012 minutes, seconded by Mr. Arquiett and Mr. Putney, and carried.  Mr. Putman moved to approve the January 28, 2013 minutes, seconded by Mr. Burns, and carried. 

UPDATE FROM ST. LAWRENCE COUNTY TRAIL COORDINATOR – Deb Christy

BASS MASTER ELITE SERIES PRESENTATION – Janet Otto-Cassada, Mayor, Village of Waddington; Deanna Shampine, Coordinator, St. Lawrence River Showdown-Bassmaster Series Elite; Pat McKeown, Executive Director, St. Lawrence County Chamber of Commerce, Don Meissner, Coordinator FishCap Project 
Ms. McKeown thanked the Legislators for presenting a resolution for the Bassmaster Elite Series.  She said it is an exciting project, and it is a great tourism initiative.  
Ms. Shampine said the tournament will last four (4) days, and will bring an entourage of national sponsors.  The original budget has increased.  There is a huge market, and this is just a stepping stone for that.  

Mr. Putney thanked them for coming and presenting.  This is a huge project for Waddington and for the County.  It sounds as if costs are growing and after discussion, and with Board approval, he would like to bring a resolution forward giving $15,000 towards this project.  

Mr. Arquiett said he applauded their efforts.  He asked if surrounding areas could expect anglers.  Ms. Shampine said she reached out to all surrounding areas to make sure they got on the Bassmaster’s accommodations list.  They also have reached out to the general public to give people the opportunity to lease their homes for the week.  Mr. Arquiett said he wanted to show that the surrounding areas would be affected too.  

Ms. McKeown said the Chamber of Commerce is exploring the idea of holding classes for any businesses that want to profit from this.  

Mr. Burns thanked the presenters.  He said it is a great thing for the County to have this in our area.  Mr. Putney moved to bring a resolution forward for $15,000, seconded by Mr. Arquiett. Mr. Burns said as Chairman of the Economic Enhancement Committee, he would like to amend the resolution to give $60,000.  Mr. Putney said he accepts this as a friendly amendment, seconded by Mr. Arquiett.  

Mr. Akins said he would like it to proceed cautiously.  

Mr. Lightfoot said although he does not agree with the amount of $60,000, he applauds what is trying to be accomplished.  He needs more time to decide.  

Ms. Shampine said the 2009 Lake Champlain Bass Tournament economic impact study shows over $4 million was generated annually for the region, and over $8 million was generated with the inclusion of ancillary visits.  
Ms. Otto-Cassada, the Mayor of Waddington, said this is a stepping stone to showcase our great St. Lawrence River.  We will make this a success, and she thanked everyone for the continued support.  She hopes the Legislators will accept the larger amount offered. 

Mr. Meissner said he feels very strongly about this.  He said when FishCap was started we never dreamed we could bring the Elite Series here.  This is gigantic.  This is our greatest resource.  There will not only be economic repercussions from this, but other organization will be watching and if we can pull this off in a way this flatters us, they will be coming too.  

Mr. Peck asked if any money was procured towards the $60,000 fee.  Ms. Shampine said they are in the process of collecting the money now.  Mr. Peck said if we funded the $60,000 fee what would the money be collected go towards.  She said towards other things needed, such as marketing, advertising, and whatever else is needed.   
Mr. Bunstone asked when the money was due.  Ms. Shampine said August 31, 2013.   Ms. Otto-Cassada said the Village of Waddington signed an agreement to pay these funds.  

Mr. Arquiett asked if there was an overall budget goal.  Ms. Shampine said it was originally $40,000, but has realized this is not enough.  

Mr. Acres said this is money that has already been received from the Tribal Compact Funds.  He said this event involves most of St. Lawrence County, not just Waddington, and could benefit the County for a long time.  He said he will support the funding.  

Mr. Putman said he is supportive of the effort and supportive of $15,000 but he is hesitant of giving $60,000 unless he had more information.  

Mr. Morrill said he is a member of the Northern New York Bassmasters.  He said there will be a big return from this; it is the gift that keeps on giving.  

Mr. Bunstone said he is not opposed to giving the money if it is needed, but to make that decision in 15 minutes is too quickly.  He would like to see a plan or budget to see how much money is needed.  Mr. Bunstone moved to table the motion to the next finance committee, seconded by Mr. Parker, and carried with three (3) no votes (Burns, Brothers, and Arquiett).  

ST. LAWRENCE COUNTY FIRE TRAINING FACILITY UPDATE – Robert Kerr
LEGISLATOR JONATHAN PUTNEY
Supporting the Efforts of the St. Lawrence County George E. Briggs Fire Training Center (Res) – Mr. Putney moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Peck.  
Mr. Kerr, Co-Chair of the Fund Committee and Vice Chair of the Training Center, said the need for a live burn simulator in St. Lawrence County is great.  Training is something that has to be done in order to ensure the safety of our personnel; training reduces injuries.  Members of the Fund Raising Committee have worked for the past two (2) years to raise money towards our goals.  The pledges received from the Senators will get us within seventy-five (75%) of our goal.  He asked for support from the Legislators.  Mr. Akins asked how much was needed.  Mr. Kerr said $160,000 to $180,000.  
David Gagne, State Fire Instructor and Massena Firefighter said there are 200 new firefighters a year that need training.  It is hard to train these people with the lack of a live simulator.  The numbers of volunteer fighters have declined.  Having a state of the art training facility is very important.  As of now, the firefighters have to travel out of the County to receive training.  The facility in West Potsdam is familiar.  Taking equipment out of County to do these exercises, along with time travel and expenses for firefighters and fire departments is expensive.  The building would have first and second floors simulator, which is something that is not done at other facilities.  This would give the ability to do different assimilations at the same time.  He thanked the Board for their time and consideration.  Mr. Parker asked who pays for out of County training.  Mr. Gagne said the State picks up the cost, and some fire department pick up the cost of the equipment used.  
Michael Dalton, Canton Fire Department, said as a Fire Chief he knows the importance of training.  When people are sent out of County for training, a truck is also needed for the operation, equipment, and at least four fire fighters go.  This takes away from people we have to protect.  This is a very important facility and several people have worked hard to raise funds.  This needs to happen soon.  

Joe Finnegan, Chairman of Fire Advisory Board, said he is concerned with Workmens Compensation.  Municipalities are considered employers of all firefighters and are required to provide adequate equipment and training.  These are costly items and there is no municipality in the County that can afford to go out and put up this kind of facility.  This has been a problem for years, and he strongly urges support of the resolution.  Mr. Arquiett asked if there are any volunteer fire agencies in opposition to the resolution.  Mr. Finnegan said no, members unanimously support this resolution.  

Mr. Parker said it is tough times.  Taxes were raised 14.4%, and we are hoping to convince the Governor to raise sales tax.  He said he is not opposed, but would like to investigate more ways of funding this.  Mr. Finnegan said they have search for other ways, and have asked other organizations.  He said we are looking for the County to look at it as a long term loan. Mr. Putney said this resolution authorized him as Chair to enter into negotiations with representatives and to bring a proposal forward.  Mr. Parker said he can support that.  

Joe Gallagher, Potsdam Fire Department, said he said currently there are few costs associated with traveling out of County but there is no guarantee going forward.  This is to provide us with an asset to do our duties.  It is only a matter of time that we will receive a hefty bill or be refused to use other buildings.  

Mr. Bunstone said he reiterated what Mr. Finnegan said about the Advisory Board being unanimous.  This motion is not going to cost any money at this point.  It is to just to go into negotiations.  

Mr. Putman said he fully supports this resolution.  

Mr. Arquiett said he will support this resolution.  One priority he used to make his decision is on how many taxpayers will be using the facility.  Motion carried with a roll call vote of fourteen (14) yes votes and one (1) absent (Sutherland). 

LEGISLATOR JOSEPH LIGHTFOOT
A.  Opposing a Number of Provisions Enacted under the New York Safe Act and the Manner in which it was enacted (Res) (Note:  There is no formal community participation; in order for a citizen to speak, they must be recognized by a Legislator). – Mr. Lightfoot moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Acres and Mr. Akins.   Mr. Lightfoot said constituents as well as the residents of the County, at large, have expressed their concerns and disapproval of the New York Safe Act.  Twenty-six County Legislative Boards have passed resolutions opposing the Act with another twenty-one beginning the process to bring forth resolutions.  The New York State Sheriff’s Association also opposes this act.  The stated purpose of the law is to protect New Yorkers by reducing the availability of assault weapons and deterring the criminal use of firearms.  It is billed as a thoughtful network of laws that provide the toughest, most comprehensive and balanced answer in the nation to gun violence.  We have laws on the books that prohibit certain persons from possessing firearms.  Those laws did not prevent a sociopath who murdered his mother with a hammer from luring first responders to a fire scene and then killing two of them with rifle fire, nor did the law keep him in prison or confine him to a mental institution.  Mr. Lightfoot said he recalled similar language back in the late sixties, early seventies, when Governor Nelson Rockefeller and State Legislators lauded the passage of laws which toughened the penalties of the use, possession and sale of controlled substances, and saying this would lead to a decrease in their use and result in the decrease of crime.  Years later, we have seen that it had little or no affect on usage or any measurable effect on crime.  These new laws and amendments to current law will do no better.  He said he hopes the votes will be in favor of this resolution, and also hopes Legislators show additional support by becoming Co-Sponsors of the resolution.  
Assemblyman Marc Butler said he wanted to be here tonight to share some thoughts, but most importantly to hear the public comment.  He said a number of counties have passed resolutions regarding this.  He read the resolution proposed tonight and said it is the most thorough and well-written resolution he has read and he supports it.  The New York Safe Act infringes on the second amendment rights.  Law enforcement will have problems with enforcing the provisions of this bill.  The bill does not make anyone safer.  The Administration rushed this bill through and it is fraught will many errors and conflicting arguments; the bill is flawed.  There are many in the Legislature that are prepared to fight with the Counties.  
William Frank, Parishville, said the bill itself is not the major concern.  The concern is how fast it went through with no discussion.  Many parts in the bill are wrong.  

Randy Ashley, Parishville, quoted Thomas Jefferson by saying a Bill of Rights is what the people are entitled to against every government, and what no just government should refuse, or rest on inference.  He envisioned a truthful government by the people and for the people.  
Matt Curtis said he is against this legislation, and it is great to see everyone here voicing their opinions.  He said he will be doing everything he can because this is wrong and infringes on people’s rights. 

Tim Rivers, Potsdam, said he thanked Mr. Lightfoot and Mr. Morrill for putting forward this resolution.  This is not fair. He has had a gun since he was six years old and this law goes against the honest people, not criminals.  It was a knee jerk reaction from the Governor.  We have to stand for our rights.  

Lawrence Kring, Hammond, said the resolution was not what he wanted.  He wanted the resolution that to say the Act would be overturned totally, but he will take this.  He is making a list of Legislators who do not vote for this.  Addie Russell is at top of the list.  

Joe Russell, Canton, said this is the only time he has been proud of this State in a long time.  He said he is a gun dealer and he has never sold a gun that was involved in a crime.  He said this is committing economic suicide.  
Dan Skamperele, Ogdensburg, thanked the Board for addressing this issue tonight.  The New York Safe act should be called the Unsafe Act.  The method in which this was passed is what our founding fathers wanted to stop.  The resolution does not need amendments, it needs to be appealed.  

David Lennox said 49% of crimes were committed by handguns.  He said there is a better chance of being killed by someone’s bare hands than by a rifle.  

Dean Laubscher, Potsdam, said he was a U.S. Air Force retiree.  He collected 800 signatures on a petition to send to Addie Russell.  He heard 73% were in favor of this Act, but they never asked the North Country.  This is not about hunting rights; it is about dismantling the second amendment.  

Reginald Brabon, St. Regis Falls, said New York is a place he does not want to live anymore.  He has had a pistol for forty years and even that is illegal now. 

Tim Tisse, Parishville, said we all know people this is going to affect; only the law abiding gun owners are the ones who will be affected.  

Christopher Sanchez, Colton, said he was a student teacher who fell in love with area and decided to stay.  The second amendment is not about hunting or target shooting.  An unjust law is no law at all.  It is evil and needs to die.  
Dalton Foster said the New York Safe Act is a direct insult to all law abiding residents in New York State.  He was in the Marine Corp. and the way assault weapons are classified is absurd.  He said he strongly supports this resolution. 

Dan Labarge said this must be fought by all levels of government. It is an illegal and unjust act.  The right to keep and bear arms cannot be infringed upon.  

Ralph Terry, Fine, said this is the most appalling thing to come from our government.  We are supposed to live in a democracy.  This is a slap in the face of every legislator or representative in this state.  We need to give the power back to the people and go back to democracy.  

Al Burnham, Canton, said this law that was jammed down our throats, and does not make anyone safer.  

Dale Nicholson, Hopkinton, said he does not appreciate a law that turns him into a criminal overnight.  We were denied rights, and it infringes on our second amendment right.  It needs to go.  
Patrick Green, Lisbon, this legislation was a blanket to cover too many things.  When a law is no longer a deterrent, the law is no longer valid.  

Ron Shurz, Rennselaer Falls, said this law should be taken away totally.  He sees it as a monopoly of force and a way of getting revenue.  

Will Gray, Norwood, said we know why the law was passed; it was passed because of Newtown, Connecticut.  The gun did not do the crime, the controller of that firearm did.  They pushed it through with no debate.  

Richard Sinclair, pastor in Madrid, said he urges the Legislators to pass a resolution opposing the New York Safe Act.  Albany needs to hear that St. Lawrence County Legislators are strongly against this Law.  Gun ownership is not for sportsmen, it is for self protection and protection against a tyrannical government.   

Donald Wayering, Jr., Edwards, agrees with everything said tonight. He said it sickens him that elected officials that pass these laws use tragedies to promote a long standing political agenda against firearms.  

Russell Koster, Canton, said this resolution is not good enough.  We would like a stronger worded resolution.  This law was pushed through in an unjustified manner.  

Richard Fish, Colton, thanked the Legislators for opportunity to speak.  He requests that the government leaves us alone.  The folks in the community are not the problem, and they have an oath to uphold the constitution.  
Chuck Alford, Morristown, said the consequences of this law will make law breaker of a lot of people in this room and drive a lot of gun and ammunition sales underground.  A lot of people will lose respect for the government.  Our Nation has been regarded as a beacon for freedom.  

Joe Defazio, Ogdensburg, said St. Lawrence County is not in favor of this law.  

Carol Donnelly, Brasher Falls, said as a woman and legal gun owner, she is not willing to trade that for a pen. 

Cliff Wilfe said the Governor has trampled on the second amendment right and our flag.  Brilliant men wrote this article and we have got to fight to uphold it.  

Paul LaDue, Raymondville, said we need to stand up and stop this bill.  We need to defend our County and our families.  

Russ Finley, Lisbon, said as citizen we pledge our allegiance to the flag.  We are a constitution republic.  Most patriots in this room will stand for the constitution and the right to keep and bear arms.  We are bound to save the second amendment right.  

Kenny Cutway, Rennselaer Falls, said he served four years in military, and came home to live here.  He stands behind everything said tonight.  This needs to be repealed, and the message needs to go back to Governor Cuomo and to the President that we are against this.  Send the message not only to the State level, but it needs to go higher.  

Jared McCarter, Hopkinton, said our right to freedom of speech was used tonight.  

Glen Webster, Norwood, said this is personal for him.  One night someone broke in his house, and the only thing between the perpetrator and his family was him and his gun.  

Mr. Parker said he would like to be added as Co-Sponsor to this resolution.  He moved to amend the resolution and offered the four following amendments as friendly amendments.  Mr. Parker moved to removed the word “several” and insert the words “the twenty-seven” in the first Now, therefore, be it resolved; to add to the Be it Further Resolved “the Board of Legislators strongly encourages the Governor of the State of New York to promote the open and transparent process of netting Bills including sufficient time for public input and debate and to wisely and prudently use the message of necessity”; using the existing Be it Further Resolved add the words “that the Board of Legislators strongly encourages the members of the New York State Legislature to (1) repeal the New York Safe Act; (2) respect the second amendment of the Constitution of the United States; (3) revisit the process that led to the adoption of this Bill, to allow time for public comment and input on the merits of the Bill; (4) bring forth a Bill that effectively addresses the real causes of the violence that confronts today’s society and not jeopardize the rights of law-abiding citizens; (5) include the necessary funding sources for the provisions of any Bill; and (6) not to produce any other unfunded mandate that increases the financial burden on the counties; and the fourth amendment being in the last Be it Further Resolved to add the wording “to the Legislatures of each County of the State of New York, seconded by Mr. Akins and Mr. Acres.  Mr. Lightfoot said he accepted that as a friendly amendment.  
Mr. Putman moved to amend the resolution by adding the words “stating concern for” in the title of the resolution; removing the word “unequivocally” in the first Whereas; removing the word “legislature” in the seventh Whereas and replacing that with “New York State Senate and Assembly”; remove the words “this legislation fails” and add “in an attempt”, remove the word “any” and add the words “this legislation” in the eighth Whereas; In the ninth Whereas strike the words “run roughshod over” and replace this with “may run contrary to”, strike the words “a new law” and replace with “provisions”, strike the phrase “and done so in the light of day” and replace with “in a transparent manner”, strike “it” and replace with “they”; in the first Be it Further Resolved to strike “to recognize and acknowledge that the process that led to the adoption of this act, did not allow time for public comment and input on the merits of the bill, and in addition,” and to say instead “to bring forth a bill and allow time for public comment”.  Mr. Putman thanked Legislator Lightfoot for bringing this resolution forward and said his proposed language changes are designed to make this resolution acceptable in Albany. Mr. Bunstone seconded the amendments made by Mr. Putman.  
Mr. Lightfoot said he considers removing the word “unequivocally” is a friendly amendment. 

Mr. Lightfoot said removing the word “legislature” and replacing it with “New York State Senate and Assembly” is a friendly amendment. 

Mr. Lightfoot said he did not consider the changes to the eight Whereas as a friendly amendment.  

Mr. Lightfoot said he did not consider the changes to the ninth Whereas as a friendly amendment, but will agree to the wording “in a transparent manner” and “they”.
Mr. Lightfoot said he would consider changing the Be it Further Resolved to say “to revoke the New York Safe Act and to not further jeopardize the rights of law-abiding citizens.”
Mr. Putman said he understands everyone’s objection to the legislation, but he is concerned with what can be done in Albany.  His aim is to get a resolution passed that has a possibility of getting success in Albany.  He said the odds of getting the entire bill revoked will be nearly impossible.  

Mr. Morrill said there are two items that need to be voted on, the Whereas No. 8 and the Now, therefore, be it resolved, to be voted on as two separate amendments.  
Ms. Brothers called Point of Order.  She said in reality, according to Roberts Rules of Order, a friendly amendment needs to be voted on by the Board.  The amendments have to be more organized because there are two contrary things on here; it needs to be clarified.  As a member of the committee who worked on the original resolution, she knows it is complicated and needs to carefully considered so as not to confuse things more.    
Mr. Putman called a Point of Order, he said if an amendment changes the substance of the bill, it may be considered a substitute bill as opposed to an amendment. He said Mr. Parker’s amendments change significant parts of the bill.  He contends that it is more of a substitute bill than friendly amendments.  
Mr. Morrill said there are a lot of amendments to consider and much reconciliation to do.  In the past when there have been friendly amendments, and when accepted, the changes were made and they moved on.  
Mr. Lightfoot said he does not consider any of the amendments friendly, and he hopes to see his resolution voted on, as is.  

Mr. Putman said he would temporarily withdraw his motion until the previous motion is considered. 

Mr. Morrill asked Mr. Parker if he wished to vote on the original resolution or have his amendments voted on one at a time.  Mr. Parker said he would like to vote on his amendments.     

Mr. Parker moved to change the word “several” to “the twenty-seven” in the first Be it Further Resolved, seconded by Mr. Akins, and carried.  

Mr. Parker moved to add a second Be it further resolved that says “the Board of Legislators strongly encourages the Governor of the State of New York to promote the open and transparent process of netting Bills including sufficient time for public input and debate and to wisely and prudently use the message of necessity”, seconded by Mr. Acres.  Mr. Paquin said he will be voting against this amendment as the original resolution offered by Mr. Lightfoot says basically the same thing.  Amendment failed. 

Mr. Parker moved to amend the Be it Further Resolved to say that the Board of Legislators strongly encourages the members of the New York State Legislature to (1) repeal the New York Safe Act; (2) respect the second amendment of the Constitution of the United States; (3) revisit the process that led to the adoption of this Bill, to allow time for public comment and input on the merits of the Bill; (4) bring forth a Bill that effectively addresses the real causes of the violence that confronts today’s society and not jeopardize the rights of law-abiding citizens; (5) include the necessary funding sources for the provisions of any Bill; and (6) not to produce any other unfunded mandate that increases the financial burden on the counties, seconded by Mr. Acres.  Mr. Peck asked the County Attorney if the Legislators can repeal the New York Safe Act, or does it have to be done by the Courts.  Mr. Crowe said yes, the legislators can.  
Mr. Paquin said he will vote against this amendment because it says to repeal the New York Safe Act.  He said there are some good points to the Act. Mr. Parker said he agrees there are some merits to the Safe Act, but with the controversy surrounding the entire legislation, the Act should be repealed and then brought back other portions.  Mr. Bunstone said he agrees with Mr. Paquin because to repeal the Act will remove the positives that exist within this, and there will be a chance they will not reappear.  He said he will not support this amendment.  Mr. Acres said this amendment absolutely needs to be put in because this act needs to be repealed.  The whole issue with the message of necessity from the Governor said the guns are flying off the shelf.  The guns are flying off the shelves, not by criminals, but by law-abiding citizens who felt their second amendment rights were going to be infringed.  The meaning of this law is to infringe on the rights of law abiding gun owners who live in these communities.  Ms. Brothers said we worked a long time on the language of this resolution to make sure it covered what was necessary.  The chance of our piece of legislation being respected and acknowledged depends on the wording of this resolution.  She wants legislation coming from us to be responsible and answers the issues we want answered.  Mr. Parker said he respectfully disagrees.   After hearing the public speak tonight, receiving letters, and emails from citizens shows the majority are in favor of repealing the New York Safe act.  Mr. Acres said we are St. Lawrence County and we are here to respond to St. Lawrence County residents.  He said Westchester County is the only county voting in favor of the New York Safe Act.  Mr. Paquin said the gun owners in his district that he spoke with said there are certain provisions in this law that should not be taken away. 
Mr. Lightfoot said in ninth whereas it clearly says the New York Safe Act must be reconsidered and a new law should be reintroduced.  We are asking for a new law even though we acknowledge there are some good things in this law.  He said he will vote against this amendment.  

Mr. Morrill recognized Scott Akey.  Mr. Akey said he is from Massena and he respectively disagrees with Mr. Paquin.  He said he does not know anyone from Massena area that agrees with this Act.   

Mr. Putman called the question, seconded by Mr. Akins and carried.  
Amendment failed by a roll call vote.
Mr. Parker moved to add to the last be it further resolved “and the Legislature of each County of the State of New York”, seconded by Mr. Acres, and carried.  
Ms. Brothers moved to change the words Legislature to Board, seconded by Mr. Parker.  She said some counties have Legislators and some have Boards.   Mr. Parker said he considers that a friendly amendment.   Amendment carried.  
Mr. Putman moved to add the words “stating concern for” in the title of the resolution, seconded by Mr. Peck.  Mr. Lightfoot said he sees no reason to change the title.  He said he is not just concerned with it, he is opposed to it.  Mr. Akins said everyone tries to be politically correct instead of just saying what they mean.  Everyone is worried about what they will think in Albany, but in fact they should respect us for our honesty.  Mr. Putman withdrew his motion.  

Mr. Putman moved to strike the word “unequivocally” in the first whereas, seconded by Mr. Bunstone, and carried by a roll call vote.  
Mr. Putman moved to change the word “legislature” in the seventh whereas to the words “New York State Senate and Assembly”, seconded by Mr. Peck, and carried.  

Mr. Putman moved to change the eight whereas to say “in an attempt to bring forth meaningful solutions for dealing with or preventing gun violence, this legislation and many of its provisions affect law abiding gun owners, who were not given the opportunity to express their views or otherwise comment on the bill, and”, seconded by Mr. Bunstone.  Mr. Acres said by changing the wording, it dilutes what Mr. Lightfoot was saying, and he will not support the change.  Mr. Putman said the reason for this change is he feels this whereas conflicts with the next whereas, and he was trying to make them work together.  Mr. Putney said he agrees the language is conflicting, and he will support Mr. Putman’s amendment. Mr. Akins said we are watering down the wording, and this Board needs to make a stand.  He wants a forceful statement.  Amendment carried with five (5) no votes (Acres, Akins, Lightfoot, MacKinnon and Parker).   
Mr. Putman moved to change to wording in the ninth whereas to replace the wording “and done so in the light of day” with the words “in a transparent manner”, seconded by Mr. Burns and carried.
Mr. Putman moved to add the language “and allow time for public comment” in the Be it Further Resolved, seconded by Mr. Arquiett.  Mr. Lightfoot said he would like to see the term repealed and after additions “to repeal the NY Safe Act”.  These folks do not want this amended, they want it gone. He said the more he talks to people, the more he feels this is not going to get repealed by this process.  It will have to go through the court system.  
Mr. Peck said there would have to be another amendment to include this.  
Ms. Brother said she understands that people want this repealed, but we have already voted that aspect of it out.  She wishes to move forward and get this done. 
Mr. Paquin said what if we included language that says to bring forth amendments for a law that addresses gun violence issues and then repeal the New York Safe Act. 
Mr. Putney said he spoke with Assemblyman Blankenbush today and he indicated that the number of people who voted for this in Assembly was so large that it would be highly unlikely if not impossible that this would change.  Furthermore, it passed the New York State Senate.  If anyone tried to repeal the Act, it would have to go through checks and balances and the Governor would have to approve that, and it is doubtful that would happen.  Further, if the Governor vetoed it, it would have to have a 2/3 majority in both houses so it is unlikely that any change will be made in the Legislative process.  That is the reality.  There are lawsuits pending, and it is likely that the Courts are going to resolve this issues.  We are trying to do the best we can to have an amendment that speaks to the issues of St. Lawrence County, we have heard the citizens concerns. With all of that said, he said he knows people want this repealed, but the reality is that is not likely to happen through the legislative process. 
Mr. Lightfoot said if we are going to reflect what the people of the County want, we are not reflecting it unless we repeal the Act.  He knows we do not stand a chance of having it repealed, but we should be sending a strongly worded message that we do not want this bill.  The only way this will be repealed is by a court saying it is unconstitutional. 

Mr. Acres said he disagrees.  He feels it could change if there was enough pressure on the legislative body.  Amendment carried with six (6) no votes (Acres, Akins, Lightfoot, MacKinnon, Paquin, and Parker).  

Mr. Acres moved to amend the resolution to include language that says “Be it Further Resolved that the St. Lawrence County Legislature thank the members of the State Legislature, State Senators Patty Ritchie, Betty Little, Joseph Griffo, Assembly members Kenneth Blankenbush, Marc Butler, and Janet Duprey for voting against the New York Safe Act, and Be it Further Resolved that the St. Lawrence County Legislature asks Assemblywoman Addie Jenne Russell to change her position on this legislation to support the right of law abiding citizens to enjoy their constitutional right to own firearms without undue interference from State Government”, seconded by Mr. Akins.
Mr. Putman said he opposes this amendment.  He said we depend on State Legislators all the time for assistance with issues in our County, and he makes it a practice to not alienate any one of them, regardless of the party.    
Mr. Akins said parties should not come into this; it should be a vote of who supports the Safe Act and who opposes it.  It is not a democrat or republican issue.  This is about representing your constituents and how you feel about the way this Act was passed.  

Mr. Arquiett said he thinks bringing politics into this is what brought this resolution forward in the first place.  He thanked Mr. Lightfoot and the committee for putting together this resolution. He thinks the level of strength in this resolution could be debated all day long.  He thinks it does send a message to the Governor’s office that we are not happy with how this law was enacted.  The resolution does this and we should not lose sight of that.  
Mr. Lightfoot thanked Mr. Arquiett.  He said this resolution will send a message.  It may not be as clearly as he wanted to send it or how the public wants to send it, but we did come up with a message and they will get the message.  He said he personally thanked everyone who came tonight and thank all those who spoke and gave their opinions.  It is clear where everyone stands on this matter.  

Mr. Acres said the only way to get change in this legislation is to get the ones who voted yes on this bill to change their mind.  It is not politics; there was not enough time for politics. We need to find those who voted in favor of this bill and hold them accountable for their actions.  He has not heard of any explanation as to why Addie Russell voted the way she did.  He also wanted to mention that Assemblyman Marc Butler is new to this area because of the redistricting.  Mr. Butler represents Madrid, Norfolk, Stockholm, Parishville, Pierrepont, Clare, Colton and Clifton-Fine.  He said when he was addressing the Assembly, it was clear he was supporting gun owner’s rights. 
Mr. Putney said he would like to point out one of the positive things in this bill.  It is Mark’s Law Provision.  It is something that Addie Russell has pushed for in the Assembly.  This bill was going to pass with or without Addie Russell’s vote.  It places a person in difficult position to vote against something that she has sponsored the whole time.  

Mr. Putman called the question, seconded by Mr. Arquiett, and carried.    

Amendment fails by a roll call vote of nine (9) no votes, five (5) yes votes (Acres, Akins, Lightfoot, MacKinnon, and Parker), and one (1) absent (Sutherland).  

Motion carried by a roll call vote with fourteen (14) yes votes and one (1) absent (Sutherland).  

Chair Morrill called a recess at 9:07 p.m.  

Chair Morrill called the meeting back to order at 9:12 p.m.
HIGHWAY – TOBY BOGART
A.  Authorizing the Chair to Award and Sign Contracts for County Route 27 Bridge Over Middle Branch of Grasse River, Town of Clare BIN 3340740, PIN 775317 (Res) – Mr. Putney moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Parker.  Mr. Bogart said this project was bid last week, and the final bid will be known before the board meeting.  Motion carried. 
B.  Approving Standard Federal Aid Highway and Marchiselli Aid Project Agreement for Preliminary Engineering of Fullerville Road Over West Branch of the Oswegatchie River BIN 3340960, PIN 775348 (Res) – Mr. Peck moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. MacKinnon.  Mr. Bogart said funds were reallocated to do this preservation project.  Motion carried.  
C.  Abandoning Sections of County Highways, County Route 41, Town of Louisville (Res) – Mr. Putney moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Lightfoot.  Mr. Bogart said in an effort to put more land on the tax roll, land across from country club will be given back to Larry Legault.  Motion carried.  
REAL PROPERTY – DARREN COLTON
A. Town Correction/Refunds Under $2500 Per Annum Recommended to the St. Lawrence County Treasurer’s Office January 2013 (Info) – Mr. Colton said the volume is because of County billing.  
B. Town/Village/School Omitted Taxes per Real Property Tax Law January 2013 (Info) – Mr. Colton said this is getting money back.
C.  Amending Resolution No. 227-2001, Real Property Information on the Internet and Authorizing the Chair to Sign Documents to Continue this Service (Res) – Mr. Parker moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Bunstone.  Mr. Colton said we have a site that supplies Real Property data.  For a $300 fee, businesses can log onto the site to get information.  There is interest from the public to pay for that same service.  This will allow the public to pay for and receive this information.  He said he is in the process of modifying this site to be updated daily.  Mr. Parker commended Mr. Colton on the work he did on drafting this and being responsive.  This is an opportunity to general revenue.  Motion carried.  
SHERIFF – KEVIN WELLS
A.  Resolution in Support of Senate Bill No. S2026-2013 to amend the Lien Law in Relation to Filing of False and Fictitious Liens against Police Officers and Public Officials (Res) (Info) – Mr. Burns moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Lightfoot and Mr. Putman.  Sheriff Wells said this is something that has occurred, although he is not aware of any liens being filed here. Mr. Burns said he concurs that this became an issue with the NYS Department of Corrections and this loop hole needs to be corrected.  Sheriff Wells said this was brought to his attention from the Wayne County Sheriff.  Motion carried.  
LEGISLATOR MARK AKINS
A.  Encouraging Support for the Harvest NY Initiative through Cornell Cooperative Extension (Res) (Info) – Mr. Akins moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Burns, Mr. Arquiett and Mr. Acres.  Mr. Akins said this program started a year ago.  It began with trying to increase efficiencies on farms, trying to increase efficiencies between consumers, and a liaison between agriculture and production in processing units.  Cornell Cooperative Extension is trying to split New York State into six regions.   This will take place over five to six years implementation.  Trying to move money from the executive office to a SUNY Canton Office where education takes place.  
Patrick Ames said he would like to clarify that Cornell Cooperative Extension does function in regions. These are not County positions; it is Cornell Cooperative Extension going after State dollars.   They are tentatively looking at three positions across the North Country.  Mr. Putney asked if there was a cost to the County.  Mr. Ames said no.  Mr. Putney moved to add Mr. Aubertine to the list of people receiving a copy of the resolution, seconded by Mr. Arquiett, Mr. Akins, and Mr. Burns, and carried.  
Mr. Burns said this goes along with economic development; agribusiness in changing in the North Country.  He thanked Mr. Akins for bringing this forward; this is a good program.   Motion carried.  
INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY – KEITH ZIMMERMAN
A.  Computer Replacement – Capital Project (Discussion) – Mr. Zimmerman said there was money set aside at budget time to replace computers.  He would like to know how to proceed and if the decision was made to proceed.  
Mr. Putman asked Mr. Zimmerman to bring forth a recommendation.  Mr. Zimmerman said that has been done.  The comprehensive list is to replace 380 to 390 personal computers, which would cost approximately $390,000 to $400,000.  
Ms. St. Hilaire said what was discussed at budget time was to set the money is set aside and determine at a later date if it will be used for computer replacement or the first payment of bonding. 
Mr. Putman said he would like a recommendation and have a laid out proposal.  
Mr. Morrill said he does not like to borrow money for operation provisions.  He said there should be two options brought forward and voted on.  

Mr. Zimmerman said if we have any chance of implementing this project, we cannot delay this decision any longer.  Mr. Morrill said to bring the two options at to Finance Committee in March.  

Mr. Acres asked if the need was immediate to get these computers in place.  Mr. Zimmerman said we need to get this in place before April, 2014.  

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT
A.  Update on suggestions from the New York State Comptroller’s Office for Potential savings for St. Lawrence County (Discussion) – put off for another time due to the length of the evening.  
B.   Authorizing the Chair to Sign a Contract with the St. Lawrence County Bar Association for Assigned Counsel Representation and Modifying the 2013 Indigent Defense Budget (Res) – Mr. Putman moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Bunstone.  Mr. Peck asked if this was a different amount.  Mr. Crowe said yes, in the budget is was $18,000 and a grant was received. Motion carried.  

Ms. St. Hilaire said the CHHA continues to transfer patients.  

Mr. Zimmerman and Mr. Cunningham were going to testify to the Moreland Commission.             

Copies of Deb Christy’s trails report and copies of Wladis bills were put in each Legislator’s mailbox.
She said the County is looking at Excellus for a health plan.  

We will be meeting with Senator Griffo on March 7th.  
Senator Gillibrand will be in Massena to discuss the Made in America Act.

The WIB funding is going to be cut back further.  

Tablets for Legislators have been ordered from a Homeland Security Grant.  

OLD / NEW BUSINESS
A.  Approving the Amendment to the Agreement Between the County of St. Lawrence and the City of Ogdensburg in Relation to the Allocation and Distribution of Money Collected From the Sales and Compensating Use Taxes Imposed Pursuant to Articles 28 and 29 of the Tax Law and Authorizing the Chair to Sign the Amended Agreement (Res) (Info) (Note:  This resolution was tabled at the February Operations Committee meeting and will need a motion to bring it off the table for discussion.) – Mr. Peck moved to remove this resolution from the table, seconded by Mr. Lightfoot, and carried.  Mr. Morrill said the sales tax committee met and discussed options.  This table should be added to this resolution and be sent to the City of Ogdensburg as soon as possible.  
Ms. St. Hilaire said even with the fund balance at $7 million, we will still have to borrow every year.  Mr. Acres asked if the $7 million contained the $3 million tribal fund.  Ms. St. Hilaire said yes.  Mr. Peck asked why the committee decided to change the Plan.  Ms. St. Hilaire said they were asked to come back with another plan.  Mr. Peck said this is not wise, he prefers the Plan as it was.  

Mr. MacKinnon said the latest plan does what was thought should be done all along.  All the funds will be given to tax payer relief.  We still need to maintain fiscal prudence.  This is what the State Senators and what the Tax Payers want.  He thinks this plan does this.  He said he will support this.  
Mr. Peck said a $3 million dollar fund balance concerns him.  Mr. MacKinnon said we did some things to help this, and he anticipates the fund balance will naturally grow providing our budgeting was accurate. He suspects they are accurate.  We did not appropriate casino money and the other issue with Public Health.  Ms. St. Hilaire said she agrees with Mr. MacKinnon and she is optimistic that the fund balance will grow.  Ms. St. Hilaire said if we get the sales tax this year we may get three quarters (3/4) of that in 2013.  
Mr. Akins said the five year plan is a great tool for all of us.  He said he is concerned that our appropriations are increasing fasting than our economy rate.  
Mr. Putney commended Mr. Morrill for all the work he did on this project.  There are other things that could happen unexpectedly.  
Mr. Acres asked how much students and tourist would increase sales tax.  Mr. Morrill said he did not get into it that deeply.  We are expecting the same number of students.  Mr. Acres said this is a good plan.  
Mr. Putney said if this does not go through the tax payers will be paying the $62 million.  

Mr. Acres said the bulk of this money is coming from the property owners.  
Mr. Bunstone said there are property tax owners now who pay their taxes and do not have the extra money to buy clothing or food.  As of now, if the property taxes continue to go up, it takes money out of their pockets for other necessities.

Mr. Putman moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Putney. Mr. Arquiett said this is a proven fact that if we get trail system completed, this will increase capital in our area. He said we need to get behind trails.  
Mr. Putman said more of his constituents talk to him about sales tax more than any other issue.  About 95% are for the increase of sales tax.  He said this is a good proposal and he is in favor of this resolution. Motion carried.    

B.    Authorizing the Creation of a Position of Supervisor of Dispatcher Operations in the Emergency Services Department and Modifying the 2013 Emergency Services Budget – Mr. Bunstone moved to forward this resolution to full Board, seconded by Mr. Parker and Ms. Brothers.  Mr. Gilbert said a Supervisor of Dispatch Operations is needed in the department.  Mr. Bunstone said the Fire Advisory Board voted unanimously to support this.  Mr. Parker said the EMS Task Force to support this as well.  Motion carried.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION – There was none.  

ADJOURNMENT – Chair Morrill moved to adjourn the February Finance Committee meeting at 10:19 p.m. as there was no further business. 
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